#### **ARTICLE**

# Working Like Goldfish: Emotional Labor and the Creation of Modern Consumer Culture in Japan, 1900s–1930s\*

## Ai Hisano

Department stores have served as significant commercial and cultural institutions, transforming retail systems, consumption patterns, and people's tastes in many countries since the late 1840s, when the first department store emerged in Paris. However, the adaptation of their business models and influence varied depending on social contexts. This article examines Japanese department stores from the 1900s to the 1930s, focusing on the role of restaurants within these establishments. Department store restaurants not only redefined the customer experience through innovative food services but also played a crucial role in reshaping the business itself. Central to this transformation were the waitresses, often referred to as "restaurant girls," whose emotional labor became integral to the department store's operations. Their work introduced the incorporation of personality into business management, highlighting how the performance of personality—both gendered and productive—was leveraged in the modern commercial world.

**Keywords:** emotional labor; department stores; consumer culture; Japan

## Introduction

On the early morning of July 28, 1931, 4,000 women lined up at the entrance of an employment agency in Tokyo, waiting to apply for a department store job. Three department stores, Matsuya, Shirokiya, and Mimatsu, had announced their recruitment of 2,000 female employees in total through the municipal agency. The number of applicants for the three stores amounted to more than 10,000. This sheer number of job applicants indicates the

Email: aihisano@iii.u-tokyo.ac.jp

<sup>\*</sup>Unless otherwise noted, all translations are my own.

<sup>1. &</sup>quot;Depāto de 2,000 mei Jotenin no Daiboshū: Matsuya, Shirokiya no Shinshutu to Mimatsu no Kaigyō [Recruitment of 2,000 female employees at department stores: The expansion of Matsuya and Shirokiya, the opening of Mimatsu]," *Asahi Shimbun*, July 28, 1931, 2; "Jogun Shōkaisho wo Hōi su: Hyakkaten no Daiboshū [A female crowd surrounds the employment agency: Department stores' huge recruitment]," *Asahi Shimbun*, July 29, 1931, 2.

<sup>©</sup> The Author(s), 2025. Published by Cambridge University Press on behalf of Business History Conference. This is an Open Access article, distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution licence (http://creativecommons.org/licenses/by/4.0), which permits unrestricted re-use, distribution and reproduction, provided the original article is properly cited.



Figure 1. Restaurant girls at Mitsukoshi Department Store (1928).

Note: Mitsukoshi, Kabushikigaisha Mitsukoshi 85-nen no Kiroku [Mitsukoshi 85 years of record] (Tokyo: Self-published, 1990), 101. Courtesy of Isetan Mitsukoshi Holdings Ltd.

popularity of department store jobs among Japanese women. While most of those hired would become sales clerks at women's clothing and miscellaneous goods sections, many women worked as waitresses in department store restaurants. Matsuya, for example, recruited 200 restaurant waitresses along with 700 sales clerks and 100 clerical employees.<sup>2</sup>

The beginning of Japanese department store restaurants can be traced back to 1904, when one of the oldest department stores in the country, Shirokiya, opened a small eating space inside the store.<sup>3</sup> Other department stores soon followed suit. In 1907, Mitsukoshi opened a restaurant that offered Japanese and Western dishes. During the 1920s and 1930s, when many department stores in Tokyo went through the major reconstruction of their buildings after the Great Kanto Earthquake of 1923, they established new restaurants, some of which could accommodate a few hundred people and occupied almost an entire floor, usually located on the upper level of the building.<sup>4</sup> Contemporary media, including newspapers and popular magazines, repeatedly featured articles reviewing department store restaurants. One of the common topics discussed was waitresses, or what the media called *shokudō gāru* or "restaurant girls" (*shokudō* means a restaurant or a dining space in Japanese), who were mostly 13 to 18 years old (Figure 1).

- 2. "Depāto de 2,000-mei."
- 3. Shirokiya, Shirokiya Sanbyakunen-shi, 287.
- 4. Kondo, "Hyakkaten."

These waitresses were called "girls" not only because of their young age. It was common in Japan to use "girl" for young women in the professions during the 1920s and 1930s. There were, for example, "elevator girl" (erebētā gāru), "mannequin girl" (manekin gāru), "bus girl" (basu gāru), and "coffee shop girl" (kissa gāru). These were new occupations often considered fashionable and modern, which were associated with young women who were mostly in their teens and twenties and often wore Western-style uniforms. The term "girl" as a "modern social and representational category" also came into use in other Asian and Western countries during the interwar years. It could reflect the contested status of young women who represented the rise of female professionals and social empowerment while also suggesting subversive attitudes toward traditional gender roles and societal norms. Restaurant girls were among those modern professional working women sitting at the intersection of the conventional and the modern.

This article examines the role of restaurants in Japanese department stores during the early decades of their development from the 1900s to the 1930s. Few historians have paid sufficient attention to this unique eating space. Yet, as this article argues, restaurants became a key element of both the shopping experience and the department store business. Department store restaurants helped facilitate the transformation of department stores and the establishment of mass consumer culture in early-twentieth-century Japan by introducing new food services and, more significantly, by offering emotional labor through their restaurant girls. These young female employees played an instrumental role in presenting the department store's modern image in a highly gendered way.

During the 1920s and 1930s, major department stores in large cities, namely Tokyo and Osaka, began expanding their branches to provincial cities.<sup>8</sup> There were also small-scale local stores in these areas. It was not uncommon for those regional department stores to have restaurants.<sup>9</sup> However, their size varied significantly, and their workforce and hiring conditions were also likely to be different. As Rika Fujioka and Jon Stobart have observed, defining the department store is "notoriously difficult" because their definitions have changed over time, and they were different across countries and regions within a country.<sup>10</sup> In Japan, until 1937, when the Department Store Act stipulated the definition of the department store, there had been no agreement, at least in a legal sense, on its definition.<sup>11</sup> Even after the act was

- 5. Freeman, et al., "You Go, Girl!," 5; Keizai Chishiki-sha, Gendai Joshi; Tipton, "Moving Up," 24.
- 6. Weinbaum, et al., "The Modern Girl," 9.
- 7. Japanese historians have explored the employment of women at department stores, but their focus has generally been female sales clerks, or so-called "shop girls." Tamari, "Nihon ni Okeru"; Taniuchi, "Senzen"; Taniuchi and Kato, *Nihon*; Yoshimi, "Kindai Kūkan."
  - 8. Hirano, "Hyakkaten."
  - 9. Anon, "Kumiaiin-ten," 25-26.
  - 10. Fujioka and Stobart, "Global and Local," 252–253.
- 11. The 1937 act defined a department store as a retail business that sold a wide variety of goods related to clothing, food, and homeware within the same location, with a sales floor area of at least 3,000 square meters in the six major cities (Tokyo, Osaka, Yokohama, Nagoya, Kyoto, and Kobe), and at least 1,500 square meters in other regions (with 95 percent of the store's total floor space dedicated to sales). Fujioka and Stobart, "Global and Local." 253.

enacted, many people in provincial areas still referred to some stores that did not meet its definition as "department stores." This article focuses on department stores characterized by their large-scale operation, the diversity of their merchandise, and the adoption of the department system, which were located mainly in major cities, hence analyzing them as a symbol of modern urban culture. <sup>13</sup>

European and American department stores, especially in large cities, commonly had restaurants within their premises. <sup>14</sup> But in contrast to Western counterparts, where the majority of customers were women, a substantial number of shoppers in Japan included men: nearly half the customers were reportedly male. <sup>15</sup> Particularly in commercial districts, white-collar male customers working nearby often had lunch at department store restaurants. <sup>16</sup> Shirokiya in Osaka, for example, located in an area with many offices and banks, was crowded with both male and female diners during the day. Its restaurant even began serving alcohol during dinner time to attract men. <sup>17</sup> This visibility of male customers constituted a unique commercial landscape where restaurant girls worked.

In analyzing restaurant girls' emotional labor, I argue that their modernness rested on the nature of their work as much as on their appearance with Western dresses and hairstyles. As service providers, their dispositions, including charming and pleasant personalities associated with femininity, were significant prerequisites for employment. Once they were hired, the presentation of their feminine personality, particularly through a smile, was an important part of their job. In the modern commercial world, personality has become an important asset. Not only did the performance of personality become gendered, but it also became productive. Emotional labor performed by restaurant girls can provide a useful insight into the transformation of sensibilities in the emerging commercial world and the working of emotions in business.

Business historians have recently started looking at emotions as a crucial factor in business activities, particularly concerning family business, labor, credit, religious affect, and gender. Yet, as Mandy Cooper and Andrew Popp contended in their 2023 edited volume, *The Business of Emotions in Modern History*, "if historians of business have not ignored emotions they have tended to compartmentalize both emotions and the study of emotions, with emotions typically conceived of and treated as resources, competencies, or elements of a strategic repertoire that businesses possess or leverage." Rather than simply looking at emotional factors as an

- 12. Taniuchi and Kato, Nihon, 42.
- 13. Fujioka, "The Development," 12; Nakanishi, "Ryotaisenkanki," 4. For contemporary discussions on the definition of department stores in Japan, see Mizuno, *Hyakkaten Ron*, 1–11.
- 14. Western department store restaurants did not necessarily generate substantial profits for the store but served merely as additional service for customers. Meanwhile, in Japan, restaurant operation was an important part of the department store business. Matsuda, *Depātomento Sutoa*, 291.
  - 15. Iwasaki, "Beikoku Dayori ," 23.
  - 16. Naniwa, "Ōsaka (2)," 12; Naniwa, "Ōsaka (5)," 16.
  - 17. Naniwa, "Osaka (5)," 16-17.
  - 18. Weeks, "Life."
- 19. Brundin and Sharma, "Love"; Cooper, "Cultures"; Corrigan, Business; Finley, An Intimate Economy; Finn, "The Female World"; Hartigan-O'Connor, "Abigail's Accounts"; Holt and Popp, "Emotion"; Pearsall, Atlantic Families; Popp, Entrepreneurial Families; Sutton, "Marketing"; Wilk, "The Red."
  - 20. Cooper and Popp, The Business, 7.

addition to business activities or juxtaposing a history of emotion and a history of business, it is important to pursue what Ludovic Cailluet, Fabian Bernhard, and Rania Labaki called a "business history of emotions," or "business history with emotions." In this vein, Cooper and Popp propose to examine "what business (and scholars) have thought about how people think and act and the roles therein of reason and emotion." One way to do so would be to conceive of emotion as a context. As Alison Gibb and Niall MacKenzie have shown, analyzing "the emotional, social, and cultural context in which an economic pursuit was undertaken" allows for an in-depth understanding of how and why historical actors made certain decisions and business practices took shape. <sup>23</sup>

Historians of work and labor have likewise stressed the significance of integrating emotions into historical analysis. Claire Langhamer asserted in her 2016 article that "while historians have developed new concepts for understanding emotions in the past," "there has been little attempt, as yet, to use emotion as a category of analysis within the history of work in the late modern epoch." Building on Langhamer's call for employing emotion as an analytical category, *Feelings and Work in Modern History*, coedited by Agnes Arnold-Forster and Alison Moulds in 2022, uses the history of emotions as a methodological framework to rethink the history of work and labor. <sup>25</sup>

William Reddy's work on emotions serves as a theoretical underpinning for Arnold-Forster and Moulds. Reddy's conceptualization of "emotives" points to the role of emotional utterance (such as "I'm angry" or I'm happy") in "changing, budling, hiding, intensifying emotions."<sup>26</sup> He defines emotives as a type of "speech act," which is neither performative nor constative but "managerial and exploratory" because an emotional expression is "an attempt to call up the emotion that is expressed; it is an attempt to feel what one says one feels."<sup>27</sup> Emotives are a crucial part of what Reddy calls "emotional regimes," or the "set of normative emotions and the official rituals, practices, and emotives that express and inculcate them; a necessary underpinning of any stable political regime."<sup>28</sup> Arnold-Forster and Moulds draw on and revisit the idea of emotional regimes in conceptualizing workspaces "as sites that require or promote certain emotional expressions and experiences while suppressing others."<sup>29</sup>

Another valuable framework for analyzing emotions in business, work, and labor is the concept of "emotional communities," introduced by medieval historian Barbara Rosenwein. She defines emotional communities as "groups in which people adhere to the same norms of expression and value—or devalue—the same or related emotions." Like other social groups—families, neighborhoods, parliaments, or guilds—Rosenwein notes that multiple emotional

- 21. Cailluet, Bernhard, and Labaki, "Family Firms," 6.
- 22. Cooper and Popp, The Business, 14.
- 23. Gibb and MacKenzie, "From Scotland," 157.
- 24. Langhamer, "Feeling," 79.
- 25. Arnold-Forster and Moulds, Feelings and Work, 3.
- 26. Reddy, Navigation of Feeling, 128; Reddy, "Against Constructionism," 131.
- 27. Reddy, Navigation of Feeling, 128; Plamper, et al., "The History of Emotions," 240.
- 28. Reddy, Navigation of Feeling, 128.
- 29. Arnold-Forster and Moulds, Feelings and Work, 3.
- 30. Rosenwein, Emotional Communities, 2.

communities coexist at any given time, and individuals can transition between them with ease.<sup>31</sup> This concept is particularly useful for, as Langhamer puts it, examining "the dominance of different occupational cultures in different temporal contexts."<sup>32</sup> The flexible nature of emotional communities also allows scholars to analyze the complex and sometimes contradictory dynamics of social belonging and identity within a particular setting.

While building on the concepts of emotional regimes and emotional communities, this article explores the emotional labor of restaurant girls in department stores, engaging more directly with the notion of spatially defined emotions—specifically, what Benno Gammerl terms "emotional styles" and Andreas Reckwitz describes as "affective spaces." The frameworks developed by Reddy, Rosenwein, and other historians of emotions already suggest a spatial dimension of emotions. But Gammerl's and Reckwitz's approaches further highlight the critical role of distinct spatial settings in shaping "diverging emotional patterns and practices." As explored in greater detail in the later sections, these concepts are particularly useful for understanding the restaurant girls' work in department stores as a site of significant cultural and emotional meaning within the urban landscape of early-twentieth-century Japan.

# The Modernization of Japanese Department Stores

Historians of business and consumer culture have examined department stores as important commercial and cultural forces that helped transform retailing, consumption, and public tastes. Scholars have shown, for example, how various actors—both within and outside the store, including saleswomen, managers, governments, and customers—contributed to the creation of this economic, social, and cultural institution, beginning with the emergence of department stores in late-1840s Paris and soon after in other cities. These studies offer valuable insights into the department store's diverse roles and the people involved in the industry, though they are primarily focused on Western contexts.

The way Japan adopted the department store model and the meaning it held for its people were shaped by a distinct social context. As in Western countries, department stores in Japan became important public spaces, especially for upper- and middle-class women, giving them a sense of liberation by allowing them shop and occupy public spaces without male accompaniment. However, in Japan, department stores initially mirrored American and European models, often drawing inspiration from John Wanamaker's Department Store (the first in the United States) and the British store Harrods. As Paul Glennie contended, department stores were "pivotal sites of cultural appropriation and identity construction, through their ability to

- 31. Plamper, et al., "The History of Emotions," 256.
- 32. Langhamer, "Feelings," 79.
- 33. Gammerl, "Emotional Styles"; Reckwitz, "Affective Spaces."
- 34. For the history of emotions, see Plamper, The History; and Boddice, The History.
- 35. Gammerl, "Emotional Styles," 164.
- 36. Miller, The Bon Marché.
- 37. See, for example, Benson, *Counter Cultures*; Bowlby, *Just Looking*; Crossick and Jaumain, *Cathedrals*; Howard, *From Main Street*; Lancaster, *The Department Store*.
  - 38. Glennie, "Consumption," 183.

create the meanings of commodities and consumers."<sup>39</sup> For middle- and upper-class Japanese shoppers, consumer goods—such as Western-style clothing, cosmetics, furniture, and food—were not merely material objects on display but as symbols of modernization and Westernization. These products embodied the commodified modernity that those with economic means could integrate into their everyday lives.<sup>40</sup>

Japanese department stores "had to break out of the traditional retailer mold," as shown by Rika Fujioka. 41 They did so by transforming business operations and images from a traditional textile store to the Western-style grand magasin. The origin of department stores in Japan is a kimono textile store called gofuku-ten (gofuku means kimono fabrics). For example, Mitsukoshi's predecessor, Echigoya, was founded as a gofuku-ten in the 1670s and later changed its name to Mitsui Gofukuten. In 1904, when Mitsui Gofukuten was renamed to Mitsukoshi Gofukuten, the store published what they called "the department store announcement," notifying its customers that it would expand its merchandise, including textiles, ready-made clothes, furniture, and other miscellaneous products (the store was renamed to Mitsukoshi in 1928). Store managers visited their counterparts in the United States, Britain, Germany, and France to learn about Western businesses. They sold Western goods ranging from clothing and cosmetics to food products, redesigned store architectures with a distinctively Western style, and introduced new facilities, including elevators, roof gardens, and restaurants. Moreover, since the main customers of traditional dry goods stores had been men, the Western products initially handled by department stores were primarily targeted at male customers. Beginning in the 1910s, department stores saw women and children as key customer segments.<sup>42</sup>

Japanese department stores also had to localize Western goods to suit the tastes, lifestyles, and body sizes (in the case of clothing) of the Japanese people. The stores adopted Western goods for the Japanese market while also encouraging customers to embrace these goods. For example, they held furniture exhibitions showcasing products from Europe and the United States. In doing so, Japanese department stores helped educate their customers on how to incorporate Western goods into their homes, promoting a so-called "cultured life," often referred to as *bunka seikatsu* in Japanese.<sup>43</sup>

The increasing number of female employees can be seen as a part of this larger change in the Japanese department store industry during the first decades of the twentieth century. In 1900, the first-ever female employees started working as telephone operators and secretarial staff at Mitsui Gofukuten (the predecessor of Mitsukoshi). <sup>44</sup> The store hired three more women who just graduated from a women's vocational school the following year. <sup>45</sup> Within three years, the number of female employees at Mitsukoshi grew to 26. <sup>46</sup> Other department stores also began

- 39. Glennie, "Consumption," 182.
- 40. See Fujioka, *Hyakkaten*; Hatsuda, *Hyakkaten*; Jinno, *Hyakkaten*; Mitsuzono, *Nihon-gata*; Yamamoto and Nishizawa, *Hyakkaten*.
  - 41. Fujioka, "The Development," 13.
  - 42. Fujioka, "The Development," 16; Fujioka and Stobart, "Global and Local," 276-277.
  - 43. Fujioka, "The Development," 19–20.
  - 44. Anon, "Jotenin," 69; Mitsukoshi, Kabushikigaisha Mitsukoshi, 35.
  - 45. Furuya, "Jotenin," 171–172. See also Hibi, "Sukoburu," 27.
  - 46. Mitsukoshi, Kabushikigaisha Mitsukoshi, 43.

hiring women in the early 1900s, and the number of female employees increased substantially over the years. <sup>47</sup> By the 1930s, department store jobs had become among the most popular professions for women. <sup>48</sup> One contemporary study found that nearly or more than half of the workforce were women at the three largest department stores in Osaka—many of them worked at the stores' restaurants. <sup>49</sup>

Department store restaurants revolutionized the eating out experience for Japanese women and children. While there were dining establishments—both high-end restaurants and more affordable diners—in the city, their primary customers were men. It was considered inappropriate for middle- and upper-class women to dine out alone or only with their children. A 1932 article published in a women's magazine featuring restaurants in Tokyo warned its readers that women should not visit certain establishments alone. <sup>50</sup> Because shopping was regarded as the main purpose of visiting department stores, and dining there was considered part of the shopping experience, it was not seen as improper for women to have a meal without male accompaniment. <sup>51</sup> In his 1933 book on Tokyo's restaurants, Masamitsu Shiraki observed that department store restaurants provided women with "training" to dine outside the home. He predicted that, thanks to department store restaurants, more women would soon feel comfortable dining out to eat, even at regular restaurants. <sup>52</sup>

Department store restaurants were never a casual, everyday dining options for many people. Their menus were typically more expensive—usually 10 to 20 percent higher—than those at street diners and public eateries, which were established by municipal governments primarily for blue-collar workers.<sup>53</sup> However, they were affordable enough for many middleclass households to visit occasionally. With state-led industrialization, Japan's economic growth helped expand the middle class. According to income tax records, roughly 2.3 percent of the total population belonged to the category of the middle class, with an annual income between five hundred and five thousand yen in 1903. This percentage grew to 6.5 percent in 1918 and 10 percent in 1921.<sup>54</sup> By the 1930s, some department stores began offering lowpriced dishes to attract a broader customer base. Hankyu Department Store in Osaka, established in 1929, became famous for its curry and rice, priced at 20 sen (with the sen being 1/100th of a yen). Its 50-sen combo meal, which included hamburger steak, fried shrimp, fish, rice, coffee, and dessert, also appealed to customers with relatively modest financial means. In comparison, Mitsukoshi in Tokyo offered curry and rice for 40 sen, and Matsuya's lunch plate was priced at 1 yen.<sup>55</sup> Those who could afford extra expenses became consumers by shopping at department stores, dining at restaurants, and attending theaters. Department store

```
47. Anon, "Joshi," 57-59; Mitsukoshi, Kabushikigaisha Mitsukoshi, 43.
```

<sup>48.</sup> See Tipton, "Moving Up."

<sup>49.</sup> In these stores, women comprised 47 percent, 55 percent, and 61 percent of the workforce. Fujioka and Stobart, "Global and Local," 269.

<sup>50.</sup> Tokuki, "Tonkatsu ," 10–12.

<sup>51.</sup> Emiko, "Depāto," 14–16; Naniwa, "Ōsaka," 14–18; Naniwa, "Osaka (2)," 10–14.

<sup>52.</sup> Shiraki, Dai-Tōkyō, 3.

<sup>53.</sup> Anon, "Gofujin-gata," 10.

<sup>54.</sup> Sato, The New Japanese Women, 30.

<sup>55.</sup> Anon, "Depāto de Ninki (4)," 17; Emiko, "Depāto," 12-13; Naniwa, "Osaka (2)," 13.



Figure 2. A restaurant at Daimaru Department Store (c. 1937).

Note: Department store restaurants were often crowded with women, men, and children, during lunchtime. Japan Archives, https://jaa2100.org/entry/detail/059849.html. Used with permission.

restaurants were one of these sites where an increasing number of Japanese consumers aspired to visit.

By the 1930s, department store restaurants had become a must-visit destination for many shoppers (Figure 2). At one department store, the number of daily diners accounted for roughly 25,000.<sup>56</sup> Some of the restaurants were so crowded that one journalist even wondered whether the main purpose of visiting a department store was shopping or dining at a restaurant.<sup>57</sup> Many diners, especially women, frequented department store restaurants to enjoy the rare experience of dining out and trying new dishes, including Western cuisine. While the increasing number of cookbooks and popular magazines began introducing Western-style dishes by the 1920s and 1930s, it was still rare to cook and eat them at home. Among the most popular dishes at department store restaurants were cutlets, croquettes, and curry (sushi was another popular dish).<sup>58</sup>

Some department store restaurants began offering menus specifically for children, known as *okosama* lunch or "children's meals," which typically included Western foods, such as sandwiches, croquettes, salads, omelets, and pasta.<sup>59</sup> In 1930, Mitsukoshi introduced these menus for children, and other stores quickly followed suit. In fact, families with children

<sup>56.</sup> Anon, "Gofujin," 10; Anon, "Shoka," 11.

<sup>57.</sup> Anon, "Josei no Koe," 10.

<sup>58.</sup> Anon, "Gofujin."

<sup>59.</sup> Shiraki, Dai-Tōkyō, 3.

became an important part of the customer base at Japanese department stores.<sup>60</sup> Department store restaurants served not simply as places to rest during shopping but also as landmarks for family gatherings, offering occasional dining-out experiences.

The number of restaurants increased, and the variety of cuisines expanded, due to the massive influx of Western culture during the first decades of the twentieth century, particularly in large cities. Like department stores, Shiseido Parlor and Sembikiya Fruit Parlor—both located in Ginza, one of Tokyo's busiest districts—were well-known eateries offering a modern dining experience for both male and female customers. However, their menus were generally more expensive than those of department store restaurants. For example, Sembikiya charged 50 sen for a slice of melon, while a plate lunch at a department store could cost between 50 sen and 1 yen. Furthermore, Shiseido Parlor's regular clientele included geisha and upper-class women, whose presence likely made the space less family-friendly compared to the relatively more inclusive environment at department stores. Figure 1.

Department store restaurants served as a threshold into the new dining-out culture for many middle- and upper-class female customers. As Angel Kwolek-Folland noted in her study on gender and the service industry, the service sector was "not simply an aspect of public commerce; it also emerged from, and remained central to, the private, domestic economy and social relations." Restaurants were venues where "household services functioned as a business activity." <sup>63</sup> In this regard, department store restaurants were liminal spaces where domesticity was incorporated into a commercial sphere. Langhamer contends that "[t]hinking specifically about women's work and emotion helps us to unpick contemporaneous understandings of public and private space and to trace the points where the apparently private bled into the public and where the ostensibly public bled into the private." <sup>64</sup> The very act of restaurant girls serving a meal can be seen as an extension of the conventional gender role division, much like the preparation and serving of meals at home, which has historically (and still is) been considered a woman's responsibility. Although the "public" and the "private" spheres were never entirely separate, Japanese department store restaurants illustrate how domestic ideology was a crucial component of the public space.

## Restaurant Girls In-Between

Department store restaurants, as modern, relatively affordable, and family-friendly environments, provided a cultural and material context in which restaurant girls performed emotional labor and customers experienced new forms of consumption. Benno Gammerl has argued that "how specific emotions ... are generated, handled, and expressed depends to a large degree on where they occur." The supermarket, for instance, calls for a different "emotional repertoire compared to the beach or the office." Gammerl calls this spatially defined emotion "emotional

```
60. Hatsuda, Hyakkaten, 287.
```

<sup>61.</sup> Jiji-Shimpō, *Tōkyō Meibutsu*, 4.

<sup>62.</sup> Wada, Shiseidō, 322

<sup>63.</sup> Kwolek-Folland, "Gender," 443-444.

<sup>64.</sup> Langhamer, "Feelings," 79.

styles," which encompass "the experience, fostering, and display of emotions" in a certain space. Emotional styles, contends Gammerl, entail "a higher degree of fluidity and malleability" and are "more easily pluralized" than other concepts like emotional regimes and emotional communities. The emotional style "restricts itself neither to identity-based concepts of personhood or culture nor to rules and models nor to the aesthetic dimension of expression." This conceptualization of emotional styles helps us understand how different spaces—whether department stores, high-end restaurants, or bars—demand, foster, and shape specific emotional patterns and practices. It views emotions as "liminal phenomena" that are neither imposed by social structures nor autonomous responses ingrained in one's psychology. 65

In incorporating the concept of the material in his analysis of the spatiality of emotions (in his words, "affect"), Andreas Reckwitz views emotions as integral to practices embedded in the ever-evolving network of human bodies and artifacts. Emotions occur not only between individuals but also between a person and material artifacts, with emotional relations between subjects—and between subjects and objects—"never isolated from ... larger spatial arrangements, but are always embedded in them," whether in homes, museums, restaurants, or stores. <sup>66</sup> The department store restaurant can be understood as an "affective space," as Reckwitz describes it, with complex arrangements of human bodies (restaurant girls and customers), artifacts (costumes, foods, tables and chairs, lighting, and other decorative objects), forms of perception and sensation, and activities.

Restaurant girls were crucial components of these spatial and material constellations that informed and generated an emotional style in the department store restaurant, while also embodying the ambiguous nature of modernizing society. The early decades of the twentieth century were the time when gender norms, sociability, and sensibility changed dramatically in Japan. Western culture gradually entered people's lives, though primarily in urban areas, as symbolized by "the neon lights, the cafes and dance halls, Western fashions, and the bobbed hair of the modern girl."67 The so-called modern girl (modan gāru in Japanese, often abbreviated as moga) became a symbol of the new culture. Yet the woman also embodied the "'premodern' figure of innocence and nostalgia," as Michiko Suzuki argues. The woman was "a representation of gendered "sites" that produce or interrogate the meaning of modernity, such as the non-West, popular culture, the everyday, the spectacle, language, the city or country, and consumption." In Japan, the woman became "a sign of such ambivalent simultaneity."68 Department store restaurants and women who worked there epitomized the "ambiguous simultaneity" of modernity, reflected in and projected onto the female body. Restaurant girls represented an in-between figure—straddling domesticity and the public sphere, childhood and adolescence, and tradition and new.

Restaurant girls embodied the liminal state of department store restaurants through their age, gender, and body. When women were hired, their first job at the department store was as a

<sup>65.</sup> Gammerl, "Emotional Styles," 162-164.

<sup>66.</sup> Reckwitz, "Affective Spaces," 253–55.

<sup>67.</sup> Sato, The New Japanese Women, 32.

<sup>68.</sup> Suzuki, Becoming, 4. See also Freeman, et al., Modern Girl; Sato, The New Japanese Woman; Weinbaum, et al., The Modern Girl.

waitress. Because serving food at a restaurant did not require special sales skills, it provided a space where newly hired women learned basic service tasks, such as greeting customers. Unlike shop girls in fashion departments, restaurant girls did not have to persuade customers to make purchases. After learning the basic rules and skills over several years, their managers would reassign them to other sections.<sup>69</sup>

Partly due to their young age and lack of experience, the job was low-paying. According to records from 1930 and 1931, salaries for restaurant girls in both Tokyo and Osaka were approximately 70 to 90 sen per day. After about three years, their salary was paid monthly rather than daily, with the average amount increasing slightly to 20 to 30 yen per month. <sup>70</sup> For comparison, an elementary school teacher's starting salary at the time was about 50 yen a month, and a typist's monthly salary was 39 yen. <sup>71</sup>

Despite their low salary, restaurant girls' jobs were physically demanding—they had to walk around the floor, bringing dishes to the tables. Contemporary job manuals and newspapers occasionally highlighted how challenging it was for women to work at department stores, despite the glamorous image associated with "department store girls." Their average working hours were 9 hours a day, with few days off—only 2 to 3 days per month. Furthermore, since department store restaurants were almost always crowded, particularly during lunchtime, one waitress was typically responsible for 8 to 10 tables at a time. One newspaper article noted that the girls were "working like swallows," running from table to table in a busy restaurant.

The fact that restaurant girls did not require sales skills or specialized knowledge did not necessarily mean their jobs were easy. What they were selling was simply different from, say, women's clothing. By bringing dishes to the table and interacting with customers (however minimal those interactions might have been), restaurant girls were integral to the customers' dining experience. Nonetheless, department store managers believed that restaurant service was a job inexperienced female employees could perform. In this way, the immaterial aspect of their work was undervalued and gendered.

The physical presence and image of restaurant girls were crucial in shaping department store restaurants as an appropriate eating space, even a haven, for female customers. Restaurant girls helped distinguish department store restaurants from other eating establishments intended for men—most notably the so-called "café," or  $kaf\bar{e}$  in Japanese, which became popular in early-twentieth-century Japan. The café was a place where women served alcoholic drinks and some foods primarily to male customers, and waitresses sometimes provided sexual services. Media at the time presented café waitresses as symbols of modern urban life, associated with the image of flirting with male customers and flaunting their sexual appeal.

<sup>69.</sup> Anon, "Hataraku Onna," 4; Osaka City Social Affairs Department, Hyakkaten; Tokyo Regional Employment Office,  $Shokugy\bar{o}$ .

<sup>70.</sup> Osaka Employment Office, *Hyakkaten Shō-tenin*; Tokyo City Employment Office for Women and Youth, *Hyakkatenin*; Tokyo City Statistics Division, "Shokugyō Fujin.".

<sup>71.</sup> Tokyo City Statistics Division, "Shokugyō Fujin"; Yamada, "Senzen."

<sup>72.</sup> Hiratsuka, "Hyakkaten Jotenin," 9; Tokyo City Employment Office for Women and Youth, *Hyakkatenin*.

<sup>73.</sup> Anon, "Kumiaiin-ten," 251–252; Kondo, "Depāto Gāru," 34; Tokyo City Employment Office for Women and Youth, *Hyakkatenin*.

<sup>74.</sup> Anon, "Shoka no Seikatsu"; Tokyo City Employment Office for Women and Youth, *Hyakkatenin*. See also Anon, "Depāto de Ninki (1)," 18.

One 1934 guidebook proclaimed: "If department stores are the stars of the day, cafés are undoubtedly the kings of the night."  $^{75}$ 

Restaurant girls, in contrast, did not evoke the image of overt modernity and sexuality, partly because their youth was more often associated with childlike innocence and cuteness. While reviewing the popularity of department store restaurants, a 1933 guidebook noted that waitresses at one department store restaurant were "well received for their Yamato Nadeshiko-like atmosphere" (Yamato Nadeshiko is a term used to describe a demure young woman with admirable traits); at another department store, restaurant girls wore "quite stylish aprons" and were described as "pleasant in every way" with "a girlish appeal." Observing restaurant girls at Shirokiya in Osaka, a 1931 article in the weekly magazine *Sunday Mainichi* noted likewise:

I can't say it out loud, but the service girls are very pretty. [...] Lovely children just out of elementary school swim between the tables like goldfish. They, of course, would never even dream of winking at you. This gives me great pleasure as I adore a pleasant restaurant.<sup>77</sup>

The guidebook's favorable comment about the "Yamato Nadeshiko-like atmosphere" and the *Sunday Mainichi* article's description of restaurant girls as "goldfish" indicate those young women's innocent and pure images associated with the conventional Japanese femininity, as compared to café waitresses for whom winking at customers was probably a part of their job.

The spatial differences between the department store restaurant and the café entailed distinct emotional styles, which called for different kinds of emotional labor that women were expected to perform. Some department stores intentionally trained restaurant girls to distinguish them from café waitresses. In the 1910s, when department stores began expanding their restaurant service, Mitsukoshi's chairperson, Ōsuke Hibi, who had served as the store's first senior managing director, noted that "women working at a restaurant and a rest space should not show their charm and treat customers without a smile." If they smiled, "customers might tell a joke to them," argued Hibi, suggesting that friendly service could lead male customers to converse easily with, and even flirt with, restaurant girls. Thus, Mitsukoshi instructed restaurant girls to respond only with "yes" or "no" to customers. <sup>78</sup> Department store restaurants implemented this strategy only in the early years and would eventually change their no-smile policy, as discussed later. Nor is it certain if, or to what extent, restaurant girls adhered to Hibi's policy, or whether other department stores also trained their waitresses not to smile at customers. Nevertheless, Hibi's concern indicates that female servers, whether working at a department store restaurant or a café, could evoke a sexualized image, especially when department stores first began offering restaurant services. Department store restaurants aimed to avert the male gaze to encourage women, as well as men, to dine without hesitation—unlike bars and cafés, which were almost exclusively male spaces.

```
75. Quoted in Noguchi, Meiji, Taishō, Shōwa, 322.
```

<sup>76.</sup> Shiraki, Dai-Tōkyō.

<sup>77.</sup> Anon, "Depāto de Ninki (2):," 15.

<sup>78.</sup> Hibi, "Sukoburu," 28.

Meanwhile, department store restaurants and restaurant girls were also associated with modernity, as this eating space was integrated into the very symbol of Western commercial spaces—the department store. These young women commonly wore Western dresses with white aprons, with a few exceptions. Although the Westernization of female fashion had already begun by the 1930s, it was still common for women to wear *kimonos* in public and at home. Restaurant girls' distinctive Western appearance contributed to the spectacle of modernity at the department store.

Situated between childhood and adolescence, and between conventional domestic work and modern commercial service, restaurant girls played a key role in domesticating the modern shopping and dining experience at department stores. On the one hand, restaurant girls subverted the conventional social and gender norms that had restricted upper- and middle-class women from dining out alone. On the other hand, they were responsible for creating a pleasant dining space for both women and men not only by serving food but also by embodying an innocent and modest femininity, rooted in a patriarchal conception of gender.

# Personality as a Productive Asset

If restaurant girls represented a liminal figure positioned between conventional gender ideologies of domesticity and the modern commercial sphere, their role in serving food and projecting an image of innocence and purity epitomized the former. Their connection to the latter stemmed from both their workplace—the department store as an emblem of "modern capitalism" —and their participation in emotional labor, which increasingly became institutionalized.

Arlie Hochschild's 1979 sociological study of flight attendants, *The Managed Heart*, and Maurizio Lazzarato's 1996 essay on "immaterial labor" offer valuable frameworks for understanding emotional labor (emotional labor can be seen as a subcategory of immaterial labor). <sup>80</sup> Hochschild defines emotional labor as "the management of feeling to create a publicly observable facial and bodily display," highlighting how individuals manage their emotions to elicit specific feelings in others. <sup>81</sup> Within the interplay of social and capital relations, as Hochschild argues, "the final commodity is not a certain number of smiles" flight attendants provide. Instead, the essence of the work lies in the ability to "coordinate self." <sup>82</sup> As Lazzarato observes, the "'raw material' of immaterial labor is subjectivity and the 'ideological' environment in which this subjectivity lives and reproduces." <sup>83</sup> Smiling hence shifts from a personal expression to a deliberate performance of "company feeling."

- 79. Anon, "Beikoku," 4.
- 80. Hochschild, *The Managed Heart*; Lazzarato, "Immaterial Labor." Lazzarato defines immaterial labor as "the labor that produces the informational and cultural content of the commodity." Lazzarato, "Immaterial Labor," 135.
  - 81. Hochschild, The Managed Heart, 7.
  - 82. Hochschild, The Managed Heart, 8. See also Oksala, "Affective Labor," 291-292.
  - 83. Lazzarato, "Immaterial Labor," 141.
  - 84. Oksala, "Affective Labor," 127.

Hochschild and Lazzarato analyzed emotional and immaterial labor in late-twentieth-century postindustrial society. By focusing on department store restaurants in early-twentieth-century Japan, in contrast, this article delineates emotional labor as part of a modernization process. "Capitalism's dependence" on emotional labor is not a recent phenomenon, as Elspeth Brown contended. In her study on American and European fashion models from the late nineteenth to the early twentieth century, Brown illustrates that emotional labor became a necessary form of work to "expand existing markets and build new ones" in a mass production economy.85 Brown's work demonstrates emotional labor as a crucial part of what Eva Illouz called "emotional capitalism"—a "culture in which emotional and economic discourses and practices mutually shape each other."86 The examination of Japanese department store restaurants sheds light on a distinct trajectory of emotional capitalism compared to developments in other contexts, such as the American case highlighted by Brown. In Japan, the emotionalization of the economy not only facilitated the expansion of new markets and the development of new marketing strategies but also played a critical role in the broader national project of modernization and industrialization. These efforts were deeply interwoven with the creation of new commercial cultures and lifestyles.

In modern business, emotional labor extended beyond merely creating pleasant feelings for customers; an employee's emotions and personality functioned as valuable assets. Scholars have observed that the rise of consumer culture brought about a significant cultural change that emphasized the importance of personality. Certain traits—such as flexibility, entrepreneurship, independence, productivity, and competitiveness—became essential for success. <sup>87</sup> In particular, personality served as an important tool in mass consumer society, enabling individuals to stand out in the crowd. During the interwar years in the United States, for example, mass-circulated advertisements, magazines, newspapers, advice manuals, and emerging industries like film, fashion, and cosmetics, emphasized cultivating specific personal dispositions and tastes. <sup>88</sup> Similarly, in early-twentieth-century Japan's burgeoning consumer society, the focus on personality encouraged individuals to stand out and express their tastes and lifestyles while also shaping a unique type of crowd identity.

For many department stores, personality was one of the most important hiring criteria. At Shirokiya, for example, charm, elegance, and cheerfulness were primary qualifications for female employees. <sup>89</sup> Mitsukoshi sought individuals with a pleasant appearance and demeanor, strong will, and poise. <sup>90</sup> By defining personality traits as prerequisites for employment, department stores elevated personality into a productive asset—one that served both individuals and companies alike.

Applicants' family backgrounds also played a significant role, as department store executives believed that individuals from unstable family situations or financial hardship were more likely to exhibit undisciplined or "rough" personalities. Although department stores did

- 85. Brown, Work, 4.
- 86. Illouz, Cold Intimacies.
- 87. See Baudrillard, *The Consumer Society*; Cushman, *Constructing the Self*; Ewen and Ewen, *Channles*; McDonald and Wearing, *Social Psychology*.
  - 88. Featherstone, Consumer Culture; Susman, "Personality"; Ewen, Captains; Bell, The Coming.
  - 89. Anon, Depāto Jotenin, 47.
  - 90. Anon Depāto Jotenin, 41-42; Anon, "Jotenin Hyōban-ki," 72; Hiratsuka, "Hyakkaten Jotenin."

not explicitly require employees to belong to a specific social class, many preferred applicants who were legitimate children with both parents alive and whose families were not "too poor." <sup>91</sup> In fact, many restaurant girls came from middle- or lower-middle-class households, with fathers working as government officials, bankers, company employees, or self-employed merchants. <sup>92</sup> Unlike migrant workers from impoverished rural areas, many female employees lived within commuting distance of their workplace. However, this did not mean that these women worked for leisure or mere curiosity. Many of them chose to work to contribute to their family's expenses. Other motivations included saving money for future endeavors, such as supporting themselves, pursuing education, or preparing for marriage. <sup>93</sup>

Other hiring criteria included educational background and appearance.  $^{94}$  Initially, education was not a critical factor for employment; female applicants were generally expected to have completed at least primary education, typically an "ordinary [jinjo] elementary school" (first through sixth grades).  $^{95}$  In the 1930s, however, many department stores began prioritizing women who graduated from  $jogakk\bar{o}$  (women's middle school). Applicants with only primary school diplomas were rarely hired, as they were deemed insufficiently intellectual.  $^{96}$  The growing preference for women with higher education can also be attributed partly to the expansion of  $jogakk\bar{o}$  and the increasing enrollment of women in middle schools after the 1920s.  $^{97}$  Appearance was another important criterion for evaluation. Even when applicants' educational qualifications were unremarkable, attractive candidates were often favored and included on the acceptance list.  $^{98}$ 

Although department stores increasingly emphasized the importance of educational backgrounds, women's personality and appearance remained key criteria for employment. Raichō Hiratsuka, a pioneering feminist and cofounder of the literary magazine *Seitō* (*Bluestocking*), criticized these hiring practices in a 1933 newspaper column. She argued, "What employers are looking for in professional women today is not so much essential, but rather peripheral, superficial qualities, such as a pretty face, charm, cuteness, cheerfulness, tactfulness, and wit, and little more." Hiratsuka instead advocated for the importance of a healthy body. "If you think about it," argued Hiratsuka, "you will realize how much physical energy it takes to stay pleasant, cheerful, and charming with many customers in the crowded, impure air of a first-rate department store." Another newspaper article echoed Hiratsuka's view, providing a critical perspective on the rise of female professions. While affirming the importance of women's economic empowerment, the author highlighted the potential "exploitation" of

- 91. Osaka Employment Office, *Hyakkaten Shō-tenin*; Tokyo City Employment Office for Women and Youth, *Hyakkatenin*; Tokyo Regional Employment Office, *Shokugyō*.
  - 92. Shizuoka City Employment Office, Kyūshoku; Tokyo Youth Employment Office, Hyakkatenin.
  - 93. Social Education Society, Shokugyō Fujin; Tokyo City Municipal Office, Fujin Shokugyō.
- 94. Central Employment Office, *Fujin*; Hiratsuka, "Hyakkaten Jotenin"; Osaka City Social Affairs Department, *Hyakkaten to Shō-tenin*; Tokyo City Employment Office for Women and Youth, *Hyakkatenin*.
- 95. The compulsory education law of 1872 provided a four-year education for both boys and girls, and the period was extended to six years in 1907.
  - 96. Central Employment Office, Fujin.
- 97. The number of middle school students grew from about 60,000 to more than 290,000 during the first half of the 1920s. Inoue, "Kiyokata's," 434.
  - 98. Anon, "Jotenin Hyōban-ki," 72; Tokyo City Employment Office for Women and Youth, Hyakkatenin.
  - 99. Hiratsuka, "Hyakkaten Jotenin."

women, pointing to their lower wages compared to men and the growth of highly sexualized roles, including café waitresses. <sup>100</sup>

In fact, female employees, including restaurant girls and saleswomen, confronted the gap between the glamorous image of department stores and the reality of their labor. One female employee, who began working as a sales clerk in 1932, recalled that working in a department store had been her "dream job." But she soon realized the job was far more demanding than she had anticipated, and she now "continued her work reluctantly." As Hiratsuka indicated, department stores' hiring criteria publicly reinforced the notion that personality and appearance were essential for professional women in certain roles. These recruitment practices not only shaped the image of department store employees but also influenced women's expectations of their jobs as being associated with beauty, elegance, and charm.

Department store executives intentionally crafted this image by hiring women who fit their criteria and providing young female employees with meticulous instructions and training. This included guidance on everything from how to dress and style their hair to how to bow and serve food. For instance, when greeting a customer at the entrance, restaurant girls were expected to say "welcome" while slightly bending their bodies. When delivering a dish to a table, they were taught to clearly say, "thank you for waiting." If a customer made an unreasonable request, they were instructed never to say "no" but instead to consult a restaurant manager for advice. Throughout their interactions, employees were expected to smile and treat customers with kindness. Even when a customer was overly demanding, the blame always fell on the waitress if an issue arose. <sup>102</sup>

However, these instructions did not necessarily mean that department store managers sought to train employees in a highly standardized or regimented way. Restaurant girls were expected to become what Lazzarato called "active subjects," incorporating their personality into the corporate organization and management. <sup>103</sup> In a 1936 newspaper interview, Ayako Kinoshita, a female restaurant manager at Matsuzakaya, noted that restaurant girls were expected to be "quick-witted and cheerful." She acknowledged that it might appear they were simply bringing food from the kitchen to the table, but "they [were] not working mechanically." <sup>104</sup> As Emma Dowling's study of restaurant servers in the late-twentieth-century United States shows, companies aim to "enhanc[e] productivity whilst seeking to foster a subjectivity in which workers see the company's interests as their own." <sup>105</sup> Kinoshita's description of restaurant girls reflects this decentralized yet strictly disciplined form of employee management. They were required to follow specific instructions on how to serve customers but were also expected to adapt to the situation, with their subjectivity becoming a productive resource for the company.

As personality became an asset, it was no longer merely a matter of personal disposition. The "private resource" transformed into "a company asset."  $^{106}$  In her study of flight

```
100. Anon, "Josei," 3. See also Murakami, Taishō-ki.
101. Katsumoto, "Jotenin," 154.
102. Anon, "Depāto de Ninki (4)," 17.
103. Lazzarato, "Immaterial Labor," 133.
104. Anon, "Ato ni Kuru Mono," 10.
105. Dowling, "Producing," 123.
```

106. Hochschild, The Managed Heart, 196.

attendants, Hochschild identified what she called the "company personality" of each airline. United Airlines, for example, cultivated the image of "the girl-next-door," akin to a "neighborhood babysitter grown up," while Pan-Am projected a persona that was "upper class, sophisticated, and slightly reserved in its graciousness." Recruiters were clear about the "type" of personality they sought, and flight attendants understood the "connection between the personality they were supposed to project and the market segment the company wants to attract." Similarly, in early-twentieth-century Japan, each department store cultivated its own distinct personality. According to a vocational manual for women, Mitsukoshi's female employees were known for elegance, Shirokiya for charm, Matsuzakaya for solidity, and Matsuya for modern-look and intelligence. This corporate personality could have made the profession self-selecting, as applicants gravitated toward department stores whose "personality" alignedwith their own.

Corporate personality was more than just a characteristic of the company. As women entered the workforce, they were consciously or unconsciously integrated not only into the corporate structure but also into its distinctive corporate personality. "What modern management techniques are looking for," argues Lazzarato, "is for the worker's soul to become part of the factory." Hence, personality became a product of corporate management and a productive asset for individuals. In the words of Lazzarato, "capitalism seeks to involve even the worker's personality and subjectivity within the production of value." <sup>110</sup>

## Modern Smile

Restaurant girls embodied and performed the corporate personality of the department store they worked for. The presentation of personality thus became a key aspect of their job. As noted earlier, Hibi opposed the idea of restaurant girls being overly friendly during his tenure as Mitsukoshi's director in the 1910s. However, department stores, including Mitsukoshi, increasingly emphasized the importance of charming personalities for female employees, including restaurant girls. Mitsukoshi's 1937 service manual instructed employees to "greet customers always with a smile and deference." They were also encouraged to maintain both physical and mental health and remain cheerful at all times. Similarly, Takashimaya in Osaka adopted "smiling service" as their motto. Matsuzakaya outlined its service policy as follows: "Service first. Be courteous and friendly. Courtesy to see off, smiles to welcome. Shirokiya likewise underscored the value of an elegant and polished smile, stating, "A woman needs to be charming. But in the expression of that charm,

- 107. Hochschild, The Managed Heart, 97
- 108. Keizai Chishiki-sha, Gendai Joshi, 72.
- 109. Lazzarato, "Immaterial Labor," 132.
- 110. Lazzarato, "Immaterial Labor," 134.
- 111. Anon, "Mitsukoshi," 633-634.
- 112. Anon, "Jotenin no Tōki Kyōiku," 5.
- 113. Keizai Chishiki-sha, Gendai Joshi, 75.

they should not be vulgar, roaring with laughter. That is, a smile is important. This smile is crucial for serving customers."<sup>114</sup>

Whether smiling warmly or restraining their emotions, restaurant girls were expected to regulate their emotional expressions to create a specific emotional style in the workplace. A smile became what Alexandra Peat and Emily Ridge describe as a "surface symbol"—a commercial tool displayed on the face of a restaurant girl. The management of emotion helped support the commercial ambitions of department stores but also reflected the gendered power imbalance between restaurant girls and customers. In their study of the Japanese whiskey brewer Nikka Whiskey, Gibb and MacKenzie highlighted the role of Rita Taketsuru, the founder's Scottish wife, whose emotional labor contributed significantly to the firm's success by providing emotional support to her Japanese husband. Her contributions, however, were rooted in unequal gender relations. With patriarchal social norms shaping both business practices and cultural expectations, emotion became a materialized product and tool of labor.

Smiling at a customer was not entirely new in early-twentieth-century Japan. However, this was a period when a smile—and the embodiment of emotions—became an essential component of consumer capitalism. While a smile may appear to be a universal facial expression across cultures and eras, as Christina Kotchemidova argues, "smile was adopted as a standard" shaped by specific social conditions. <sup>116</sup> Colin Jones conceptualized the smile as a political tool and a product of political and social change, illustrating how the "white-tooth smile" emerged as "a symbol of an individual's innermost and most authentic self" in late-eighteenth-century Paris. <sup>117</sup> Similarly, Rosenwein asserts that emotion, including a smile, "can never be known out of context." The significance of a smile—how, when, and why it is expressed—depends on situational, cultural, and aesthetic factors, demonstrating that emotions are historically and culturally specific.

In Japan, women were traditionally not expected to display large smiles or show their teeth in public. Social norms emphasized emotional restraint, particularly for women. This did not mean women were forbidden from smiling, but subtlety was paramount. A women's magazine article of the time advised readers that charm was essential for an attractive woman. However, it highlighted differences between Japanese and Western expressions of charm. Japanese women were expected to embody modesty and reservation, often with an affable yet faint smile, while Western women were described as open and artless. 120

The emergence of the "white-tooth smile" also marked a shift in Japanese beauty standards. Until the early 1900s, the practice of *ohaguro*—blackening one's teeth—was common, particularly among women of the elite class. Pitch-black teeth were considered beautiful, partly due to the cultural belief that black objects were aesthetically pleasing and partly

```
114. Keizai Chishiki-sha, Gendai Joshi, 113.
115. Peat and Ridge, "Introduction," 262.
116. Kotchemidova, "Why We Say," 3. See also Schroeder, "Say Cheese"; Trumble, A Brief History.
```

<sup>110.</sup> Rote The Chile

<sup>117.</sup> Jones, The Smile.

<sup>118.</sup> Plamper, et al., "The History of Emotions," 259.

<sup>119.</sup> Iwaya, "Aikyō," 16–17; Furuhata, "Ha wo Utsukushiku ," 15; Minaguchi, "Hyōjō Jutsu," 20.

<sup>120.</sup> Iwaya, "Aikyō," 15-17. See also Anon, "Warai," 49; Hatoyama, "Kanjō," 80-82.

because of limited understanding of dental hygiene. Blackened teeth helped mask stains and imperfections.  $^{121}$ 

The introduction of Western culture fundamentally altered Japanese aesthetics. Popular magazines began featuring fashion and cosmetics from Europe and the United States, often showcasing images of women with smiles. Hollywood films, which gained popularity during this period, further propagated the Western beauty standard. Some advertisements began emphasizing the importance of a smile and white teeth. Women's magazines advised readers not only to maintain dental hygiene but also to keep their teeth clean as a means of enhancing feminine beauty. Japanese advertisements and popular magazines presented an idealized image of Western women with smiles. The "West" as portrayed in Japan was not necessarily a true reflection of Western women, but rather an idealized vision of both Western femininity and the West itself. It was this idealized image that restaurant girls, dressed in Western attire and bearing smiles, embodied.

Customers soon came to expect—and even naturalize—the smiles of restaurant girls, which, in turn, influenced the overall reputation of department stores. A 1929 article in the women's magazine Ryōri no Tomo (Cooking Friends) praised the "attentive service" and "bright smiles and charm" of restaurant girls at Matsuya, noting it was the best among all the department store restaurants in Osaka. The author remarked, "Perhaps this dainty little girl represents a part of Matsuzakaya's faithful greetings to its customers."124 Another article in the same magazine likewise emphasized how the quality of a department store was heavily reliant on the service of its restaurant girls: "The quality of a department store depends largely on restaurant girls' service, not to mention waitresses at diners and cafés."125 One newspaper column even described the experience of interacting with a restaurant girl as a "voice like the canary smiles at me." 126 These restaurant reviews suggested that not only the taste of food but also the "surrounding decorations, the cleanliness of the tableware, and the impression of a server" all affected the dining experience. 127 Restaurant girls' labor, in the words of Dowling, was "constituent not attributive." 128 They were integral to the dining experience at department store restaurants, providing not only food but also smiles and pleasant greetings.

Partly because customers had come to expect restaurant girls' service and smiles as a norm, complaints sometimes arose when the service fell short of expectations. Mitsukoshi, one of Japan's oldest department stores, was renowned for the variety and quality of goods it sold. However, customers complained that the waitresses and female employees at Mitsukoshi were not as friendly as those at other department stores. A reporter for the retail trade journal *Shōten-kai* recounted how a waitress at Mitsukoshi served him "mechanically," as if following a

```
121. Trumble, A Brief History, 64–65.
122. Sato, The New Japanese Woman, 69.
123. Anon, "Warai," 49; Furuhata, "Ha wo Utsukushiku," 15; Shimura, "Ha no Sōji," 56.
124. Naniwa, "Ōsaka (3)," 19.
125. Naniwa, "Ōsaka (7)," 17.
126. Anon, "Kindai," 5.
127. Naniwa, "Ōsaka," 18.
128. Dowling, "Producing," 121.
129. Hatakenaka, et al., "San-to Fujin," 114; Jiji-Shimpō, Tōkyō Meibutsu, 46.
```

manual. He noted that the girl should have interacted with him "with a subtle smile"; otherwise, their business would suffer. Even when she said "thank you," he felt there was no sincerity. <sup>130</sup> These complaints, along with compliments found in popular magazines and newspapers, show how the public developed certain expectations about the appearance and service of restaurant girls. By providing information on department store restaurants, the media also played a role in constructing and reinforcing such expectations.

Emotional labor shaped the social relations between restaurant girls and customers, influenced by capital and gender dynamics that created complex power structures. What Dowling referred to as "the active presence and active intervention of capital" underpinned these relationships. <sup>131</sup> Customers were sometimes aware that capital mediated their interactions with restaurant girls. One reporter remarked that at Takashimaya, "all restaurant girls were beautiful." It was the only department store where he wondered if he should give a tip to the servers because they were so well-trained. <sup>132</sup> In Japan, tipping was—and is—uncommon, except in specific cases, such as cafés where women served male customers. In fact, tipping was an important source of income for many café waitresses: a 1926 study on Tokyo café waitresses found that over 80 percent of the respondents received tips. <sup>133</sup> The reporter understood that a department store restaurant was not the place to tip female servers, while suggesting that their service and smiles could be exchanged with capital. Although there was no direct financial transaction between a restaurant girl and a customer, the smile, service, and pleasant feelings they evoked were essential elements of the dining experience that customers paid for.

## Conclusion

A history of department store restaurants reveals how Japan's modernization process, including the rise of consumerism, was closely tied to shifts in aesthetic sensibilities. Department store restaurants became one of the key apparatuses that both reflected and contributed to significant social changes in the the first decades of the twentieth century. The smiles and Western-style dresses of restaurant girls smacked of modernity, embodying the image of the department store. Newly imported Western goods, such as clothing and food, sold in these stores offered customers material objects that symbolized a modern lifestyle. At the restaurants, customers encountered modern sensibilities through sensory and emotional experiences—by tasting Western dishes, which were still rare to cook at home, and by interacting with waitresses who had Westernized appearances. Department store restaurants and restaurant girls, however, also embodied the ambiguity of modernity. Positioned between conventional domesticity and modern commercial service, restaurant girls played a crucial role in creating a dining space that appealed to women. Their liminal position was key in attracting customers, including women and families.

```
130. Anon, "Sābisu," 44–45.
```

<sup>131.</sup> Dowling, "Producing," 125.

<sup>132.</sup> Anon, "Kindai," 5; Jiji-Shimpō, Tōkyō Meibutsu, 33.

<sup>133.</sup> Central Employment Office, *Tōkyō Ōsaka*, 97–103.

A crucial part of this dining experience was a new form of labor that restaurant girls provided. Their emotional labor in department stores involved the process of subjectification, where their personalities became productive assets—central criteria in the hiring process. By incorporating personality into business management, department stores also gendered labor, particularly emotional labor. Through recruitment policies that sought specific types of personalities based on contemporary gender norms, department stores categorized and selected "appropriate" women, thereby producing gender as a productive force. The expression of personality in a feminized manner became a crucial aspect of restaurant girls' roles. The rise and expansion of consumer capitalism relied on both the rationalization of production and the emotionalization—and therefore gendering—of labor.

AI HISANO, is Associate Professor in the Graduate School of Interdisciplinary Information Studies, University of Tokyo. Contact information: Graduate School of Interdisciplinary Information Studies, University of Tokyo, 7-3-1 Hongo, Bunkyo-ku, Tokyo 113-0033 Japan. Email: aihisano@iii.u-tokyo.ac.jp.

## Bibliography of Works Cited

#### Books

- Ando, Tokuki. "Tonkatsu Mandan [A Comic Story on Pork Cutlet]," *Ryōri no Tomo* 20, no. 7 (July 1932): 10–12, Ajinomoto Dietary Culture Library.
- Anon. Depāto Jotenin ni Naru Chikamichi [A shortcut to a department store female employee], Tokyo: Ryokokumin-sha, 1935.
- Anon. "Ato ni Kuru Mono e, Konna Shōjo ga Yoi: Isogashii Hyakkaten no Shokudō Gāru [For Followers, the Characteristic of Preferred Girls: Busy Department Store Girls]," *Asahi Shimbun*, (December 12, 1936): 10.
- Anon. "Beikoku Inshō-ki (4) [Impression of the United States]," Asahi Shimbun, (October 1, 1917): 4.
- Anon. "Depāto de Ninki no Aru Ryōri (1): Nankai Takashimaya Guriru [Popular Dishes at a Department Store Restaurant (1): Nankai Takashimaya Grill]," *Sunday Mainichi* 10, no. 6 (February 1, 1931)": 18, Ikeda Bunko Library.
- Anon. "Depāto de Ninki no Aru Ryōri (2): Osaka Shirokiya Shokudō [Popular Dishes at a Department Store Restaurant (2): Osaka Shirokiya Restaurant]," *Sunday Mainichi* 10, no. 7 (February 8, 1931): 15, Ikeda Bunko Library.
- Anon. "Depāto de Ninki no Aru Ryōri (4): Ōsaka Hankyū Shokudō [Popular Dishes at a Department Store Restaurant (4): Osaka Hankyu Restaurant]," *Sunday Mainichi* 10, no. 9 (February 22, 1931): 17, Ikeda Bunko Library.
- Anon. "Gofujin wa Nani ga Osuki? Depāto no Shokudō kara Nozoitemiru [What do Women Like? Looking at a Department Store Restaurant]," *Asahi Shimbun*, (January 13, 1932): 10.
- Anon. "Gofujin-gata no Ninki-mono [What Women Like]," Asahi Shimbun, (October 22, 1932): 10.
- Anon. "Hataraku Onna: Mitsukoshi Gofukuten [Working Women: Mitsukoshi Gofukuten]," *Yomiuri Shimbun*, (July 5, 1919): 4.
- Anon. "Josei no Shūshoku Sensen Shinshutu [The Advancement of Female Employment]," *Asahi Shimbun*, (July 30, 1931): 3.

Anon. "Joshi no Shokugyō [Women's Professions]," Fujin Gahō 1, no. 4 (October 1905): 57–59.

Anon. "Jotenin Hyōban-ki [Commentary on Female Employees]," Shōgyō-kai 9, no. 6 (May 1908): 72.

Anon. "Jotenin no Tōki Kyōiku [Talkie Education for Female Clerks]," *Mainichi Shimbun*, (November 25, 1932): 5.

Anon. "Jotenin no Saiyō [Recruitment of Female Employees]," Nihon Hyakkaten Sōran: Mitsukoshi [Complete Guide to Japanese Department Store: Mitsukoshi] 1 (1933): 69.

Anon. "Kumiaiin-ten no Shokudō Chōsa [Investigation of Department Store Restaurants]," *Japan Department Store Association Bulletin* 4, no. 3 (1936): 21–34.

Anon. "Mitsukoshi no Sekkyaku Hyōjun Yōgo [Terminology for Customer Service at Mitsukoshi]," *Japan Department Store Association Bulletin* 5, no. 6 (1937): 633–645

Anon. "Sābisu Chōsa [Investigation of Services]," Shōten-kai 17, no. 3 (March 1937): 44-45.

Anon. "Shoka no Seikatsu: Ni-man Go-sen-nin no Okyaku wo Mukaete Kyūji Otome no Isogashisa [A Life in Early Summer: Busy Girls Serving 25,000 Customers]," *Asahi Shimbun*, (June 26, 1929): 11.

Anon. "Warai to Ha no Eisei [Smile and Dental Hygiene]," Fujin Gahō, no. 3 (February 1906): 49–52.

Arnold-Forster, Agnes, and Alison Moulds, eds. *Feelings and Work in Modern History: Emotional Labour and Emotions about Labour*, London: Bloomsbury, 2020.

Baudrillard, Jean. *The Consumer Society: Myths and Structures*, London: Sage Publications, 2017 [1970]. Bell, Daniel. *The Coming of Post-Industrial Society*, New York: Basic Books, 1976.

Benson, Susan Porter. Counter Cultures: Saleswomen, Managers, and Customers in American Department Stores, 1890–1940, Champaign: University of Illinois Press, 1986.

Boddice, Rob. The History of Emotions, Manchester, UK: Manchester University Press, 2017.

Bowlby, Rachel. Just Looking: Consumer Culture in Dreiser, Gissing and Zola, New York: Methuen, 1985.

Brown, Elspeth H. Work! A Queer History of Modeling, Durham, NC: Duke University Press, 2019.

Cooper, Mandy L., and Andrew Popp, eds. *The Business of Emotions in Modern History*, London: Bloomsbury Academic, 2023.

Corrigan, John. *Business of the Heart: Religion and Emotion in the Nineteenth-Century*, Oakland: University of California Press, 2001.

Crossick, Geoffrey, and Serge Jaumain, eds. *Cathedrals of Consumption: The European Department Store*, 1850–1939, Aldershot, UK: Ashgate, 1999.

Cushman, Philip. Constructing the Self, Constructing the America: A Cultural History of Psychotherapy, Cambridge, MA: Perseus, 1995.

Emiko. "Depāto no Shokudō Nozoki: Mitsukoshi no Maki [A Look at a Department Store Restaurant: Mitsukoshi]," *Ryōri no Tomo* 17, no. 3 (March 1929): 14–16, Ajinomoto Dietary Culture Library.

Emiko. "Depāto no Shokudō Nozoki: Mitsukoshi no Maki [A Look at a Department Store Restaurant: Mitsukoshi]," *Ryōri no Tomo* 17, no. 4 (April 1929): 12–13, Ajinomoto Dietary Culture Library.

Ewen, Stuart. Captains of Consciousness: Advertising and the Social Roots of the Consumer Culture, New York: McGraw-Hill, 1976.

Ewen, Stuart and Elizabeth Ewen. Channels of Desire: Mass Images and the Shaping of American Consciousness, Minneapolis: University of Minnesota Press, 1992.

Featherstone, Mike. Consumer Culture and Postmodernism. 2nd ed., London: Sage Publications, 2007.

Finley, Alexandra J. An Intimate Economy: Enslaved Women, Work, and America's Domestic Slave Trade, Chapel Hill: University of North Carolina Press, 2020.

Freeman, Alisa, Laura Miller, and Christine R. Yano, eds. *Modern Girl on the Go: Gender, Mobility, and Labor in Japan*, Stanford: Stanford University Press, 2013.

Fujioka, Rika. *Hyakkaten no Seisei-katei* [The development of department stores], Tokyo: Yubikaku, 2006.

Furuhata, Tsumoru. "Ha wo Utsukushiku Suru Hō [A Way to Beautify Teeth]," *Tōyō Fujin Gahō*, no. 3 (October 1907): 15–17.

Furuya, Tsuru. "Jotenin no Kotodomo [About Female Employees]," Nihon Hyakkaten Sōran: Mitsukoshi 1 (1933): 171–172.

Hatakenaka, Kishiko, *et al.* "San-to Fujin no Mita Depāto Hyōban-ki [Reputation of Department Stores Among Women in Three Metropolitan Cities]," *Fujin Gahō*, no. 275 (July 1927): 114–121.

Hatoyama, Haruko. "Kanjō no Shūyō ga Dekitanaraba [The Cultivation of Emotions]," *Fujin Gahō*, no. 71 (May 1912): 80–82.

Hatsuda, Tohru. Hyakkaten no Tanjō [The birth of department stores], Tokyo: Chikuma-Shobo, 1999.

Hibi, Osuke. "Sukoburu Yūshū naru Jotenin no Saiyō-hō to Kantoku-hō [How to Recruit and Supervise Distinguished Female Employees]," *Nihon no Kanmon* 1, no. 6 (July 1916): 26–28.

Hiratsuka, Haru [Raichō]. "Hyakkaten Jotenin no Saiyō Jōken [Employment Criteria for Female Clerks at a Department Store]," *Asahi Shimbun*, (February 1, 1933): 9.

Hochschild, Arlie Russell. *The Managed Heart: Commercialization of Human Feeling*, Berkeley: University of California Press, 1983.

Howard, Vicky. From Main Street to Mall: The Rise and Fall of the American Department Store, Philadelphia: University of Pennsylvania Press, 2015.

 $Illouz, Eva. \ {\it Cold\ Intimacies: The\ Making\ of\ Emotional\ Capitalism}, Cambridge, UK:\ Polity\ Press,\ 2007.$ 

Iwasaki, Eisuke. "Beikoku Dayori [A Letter from the United States]," *Mitsukoshi* 18, no. 9 (September 1928): 22–23.

Iwaya, Sazanami. "Aikyō wa Fujin no Seimei [Charm is Essential for Women],"  $Fujin \ Gah\bar{o}$ , no. 48 (November 1910): 15–18.

Jiji-Shimpō. Tōkyō Meibutsu Tabearuki [Food crawl in Tokyo], Tokyo: Showa-do, 1930.

Jinno, Yuki. *Hyakkaten de "Shumi" wo Kau: Taishū Shōhi Bunka no Kindai [Buying "taste" at a department store: Mass consumer society in the modern era*], Tokyo: Yoshikawa Kobunkan, 2015.

Jones, Collin. The Smile Revolution in Eighteenth Century Paris, New York: Oxford University Press, 2014.

Katsumoto, Takako. "Jotenin [Female Store Employees]," Fujin Gahō, no. 330 (December 1932): 154–155. Keizai Chishiki-sha. Gendai Joshi Shokugyō Dokuhon [A reader for contemporary female professions], Tokyo: Self-published, 1935.

Lancaster, Bill. *The Department Store: A Social History*, Leicester, UK: Leicester University Press, 1995. Matsuda, Shinzo. *Depātomento Sutoa* [*Department store*], Tokyo: Nihon Hyoronsha, 1939.

McDonald, Matthew, and Stephen Wearing. Social Psychology and Theories of Consumer Culture: A Political Economy Perspective, New York: Routledge, 2013.

Miller, Michael B. *The Bon Marché: Bourgeois Culture and the Department Store, 1869–1920*, Princeton, NJ: Princeton University Press, 1994.

Minaguchi, Biyou. "Hyōjō Jutsu [Facial Expression Skill]," *Tōyō Fujin Gahō*, no. 22 (January 1909): 20–29. Mitsukoshi. *Kabushikigaisha Mitsukoshi 85-nen no Kiroku* [*The Department Store Mitsukoshi 85 years of record*], Tokyo: Self-published, 1990.

Mitsuzono, Isamu. Nihon-gata Shōhi Shakai eno Taidō [The signs of Japanese consumer culture], Tokyo: University of Tokyo Press, 2014.

Mizuno, Yukichi. Hyakkaten Ron [Studies on department stores], Tokyo: Nihon Hyoron-sha, 1937.

Murakami, Nobuhiko. *Taishō-ki no Shokugyō Fujin* [Working women during the Taisho era], Tokyo: Domesu Shuppan, 1983.

Naniwa, Shizue. "Ōsaka Hyakkaten Shokudō Junrei: Takashimaya no Maki [Pilgrimage to a Department Store Restaurant in Osaka: Takashimaya]," *Ryōri no Tomo* 17, no. 5 (May 1929): 14–18, Ajinomoto Dietary Culture Library.

Naniwa, Shizue. "Ōsaka Hyakkaten Shokudō Junrei (2): Mitsukoshi Shokudō no Maki [Pilgrimage to a Department Store Restaurant in Osaka (2): Mitsukoshi]," *Ryōri no Tomo* 17, no. 6 (June 1929): 10–14, Ajinomoto Dietary Culture Library.

- Naniwa, Shizue. "Ōsaka Hyakkaten Shokudō Junrei (3): Matsuzakaya Shokudō no Maki [Pilgrimage to a Department Store Restaurant in Osaka (3): Matsuzakaya]," *Ryōri no Tomo* 17, no. 7 (July 1929): 17–20, Ajinomoto Dietary Culture Library.
- Naniwa, Shizue. "Ōsaka Hyakkaten Shokudō Junrei (5): Shirokiya to Ishikawaya Shokudō no Maki [Pilgrimage to a Department Store Restaurant in Osaka (5): Shirokiya and Ishikawaya]," *Ryōri no Tomo* 17, no. 9 (September 1929): 16–20, Ajinomoto Dietary Culture Library.
- Naniwa, Shizue. "Ōsaka Hyakkaten Shokudō Junrei (7): Sogo to Kyoto Daimarudō no Maki [Pilgrimage to a Department Store Restaurant in Osaka (7): Sogo and Kyoto Daimaru]," *Ryōri no Tomo* 17, no. 12 (December 1929): 16–20, Ajinomoto Dietary Culture Library.
- Noguchi, Kōichi. Meiji, Taishō, Shōwa, Ginza Haikara Josei-shi: Shimbun-kisha, Biyō-ka, Manekin-gāru, Kafē Jokyū made [Meiji, Taishō, Shōwa, a history of modern women in Ginza: Newspaper journalists, beauticians, mannequin girls, and café waitresses], Tokyo: Heibon-sha, 2024.
- Pearsall, Sarah M. S. Atlantic Families: Lives and Letters in the Later Eighteenth Century, New York: Oxford University Press, 2009.
- Plamper, Jan. The History of Emotion: An Introduction, New York: Oxford University Press, 2017.
- Popp, Andrew. Entrepreneurial Families: Business, Marriage, and Life in the Early Nineteenth-Century, London: Pickering and Chatto, 2012.
- Reddy, William M. Navigation of Feeling: A Framework for the History of Emotions, New York: Cambridge University Press, 2004.
- Rosenwein, Barbara H. *Emotional Communities in the Early Middle Ages*, Ithaca, NY: Cornell University Press, 2006.
- Sato, Barbara. The New Japanese Women: Modernity, Media, and Women in Interwar Japan, Durham, NC: Duke University Press, 2003.
- Shimura, Masamaro. "Ha no Sōji [Cleaning Teeth]," Fujin Gahō, no. 101 (October 1914): 56-58.
- Shiraki, Masamitsu., ed. *Dai-Tōkyō Umaimono Tabearuki* [Eating around in metropolitan Tokyo], Tokyo: Marunouchi Shuppan, 1933.
- Shirokiya. Shirokiya Sanbyakunen-shi [Three hundred years of Shirokiya history], Tokyo: Self-published, 1957. Suzuki, Michiko. Becoming Modern Women: Love and Female Identity in Prewar Japanese Literature and Culture, Redwood City, CA: Stanford University Press, 2010.
- Taniuchi, Masayuki, and Satoshi Kato. *Nihon no Hyakkaten-shi: Chihō, Joshi-tenin, Kōreika* [A history of Japanese department stores: Province, female employees, and aging], Tokyo: Nihon Keizai Hyoronsha, 2018.
- Tokyo City Municipal Office. Fujin Shokugyō Sensen no Tenbō [*The outlook of female job competition*], Tokyo: Self-published, 1931.
- Trumble, Angus. A Brief History of the Smile, New York: Basic Books, 2004.
- Wada, Hirofumi. Shiseidō to iu Bunka Sōchi, 1872–1945 [Shiseido as the cultural apparatus], Tokyo: Iwanami Shoten, 2011.
- Weinbaum, Alys Eve, Lynn M. Thomas, Priti Ramamurthy, Uta G. Poiger, Madeleine Y. Dong, and Tani E. Barlow. *The Modern Girl Around the World: Consumption, Modernity, and Globalization*, Durham, NC: Duke University Press, 2008.
- Yamamoto, Taketoshi, and Tamotsu Nishizawa, eds. *Hyakkaten no Bunkashi: Nihon no Shōhi Kakumei* [A cultural history of department stores: Consumer revolution in Japan], Tokyo: Sekai Shiso, 1999.
  - Articles, Chapters in Books, Dissertations, and Reports
- Brundin, Ethel, and Pramodita Sharma. "Love, Hate, and Desire: The Role of Emotional Messiness in the Business Family." In *Understanding Family Business: Undiscovered Approaches, Unique Perspectives, and Neglected Topics*, edited by Alan Carsrud and Malin Brännback, 55–71, New York: Springer, 2011.

- Cailluet, Ludovic, Fabian Bernhard, and Rania Labaki. "Family Firms in the Long Run: The Interplay Between Emotions and History," *Enterprises et Histoire* 91, no. 2 (2018): 5–13.
- Central Employment Office. Fujin no Shokugyō-jō no Shinshutsu Jōkyō [The status of female employment], Tokyo: Self-published, 1933. Itoi Bunko Collection.
- Central Employment Office. Tōkyō Ōsaka Ryōshi ni okeru Shokugyō Fujin Chōsa—Jokyū [A report on working women in Tokyo and Osaka: Café waitresses], Tokyo: Self-published, 1926. Itoi Bunko Collection.
- Cooper, Mandy L. "Cultures of Emotion: Families, Friends, and the Making of the United States," PhD diss. Duke University, 2018.
- Dowling, Emma. "Producing the Dining Experience: Measure, Subjectivity and the Affective Worker," *ephemera* 7, no. 1 (2007), 117–132.
- Finn, Margot. "The Female World of Love and Empire: Women, Family and East India Company Politics at the End of the Eighteenth Century," *Gender & History* 31, no. 1 (2019): 7–24.
- Freeman, Alisa, Laura Miller, and Christine R. Yano. "You Go, Girl! Meanings of Gender, Mobility, and Labor," In Freeman, Miller, and Yano, *Modern Girl*, 1–17.
- Fujioka, Rika. "The Development of Department Stores in Japan: 1900s–1930s," *Japanese Research in Business History* 31 (2014), 11–27.
- Fujioka, Rika and Jon Stobart. "Global and Local: Retail Transformation and the Department Store in Britain and Japan, 1900–1940," *Business History Review* 92, no. 2 (2018): 251–280.
- Gammerl, Benno. "Emotional Styles: Concepts and Challenges," *Rethinking History: Journal of Theory and Practice* 16, no. 2 (2012): 161–175.
- Gibb, Alison J., and Niall G. MacKenzie. "From Scotland with Love: The Creation of the Japanese Whisky Industry, 1918–1979," in Cooper and Popp, The Business of Emotions in Modern History, 143–158.
- Glennie, Paul. "Consumption within Historical Studies," in Daniel Miller (ed.), *Acknowledging Consumption*, 163–201. London: Routledge, 1995.
- Hartigan-O'Connor, Ellen. "Abigail's Accounts: Economy and Affection in the Early Republic," *Journal of Women's History* 17, no. 3 (2005): 35–58.
- Hirano, Takashi. "Hyakkaten no Chihō Shinshutsu to Chū-shō Shoōten [The expansion of department stores to provincial areas and small- and medium-sized shops]," In Yamamoto and Tamotsu Nishizawa, *Hyakkaten no Bunkashi*, 88–108.
- Holt, Robin, and Andrew Popp. "Emotion, Succession, and the Family Firm: Josiah Wedgwood & Sons," *Business History* 55, no. 6 (2013): 892–909.
- Hoshino, Shuichiro. "Joteiin wo Chūshin to seru Hyakkaten no Kenkyū [Study on female staff in department stores]," *Keizai Jishō* 4, no. 12 (1933): 22–32.
- Inoue, Mariko. "Kiyokata's Asasuzu: The Emergence of the Jogakusei Image," *Monumenta Nipponica* 51, no. 4 (1996), 431–460.
- Karl, Alissa G. "Empathize! Feeling and Labor in the Economic Present." *Criticism* 62, no. 2 (2020): 271–295. Kondo, Tomoko. "'Depāto Gāru' no Tōjō: Shinsai-go Tōkyō no Hyakkaten wo Chūshin-ni [The Birth of Department Store Girls: A Focus on Department Stores in Tokyo after the Earthquake]," Research Note, *Japanese Business History Review* 40, no. 3 (2005): 27–43.
- Kondo, Tomoko. "Hyakkaten wo Meguru 'Shoku' no Henyō: Shōwa Senzenki wo Chūshin ni [Changes of restaurants and grocery section of Japanese department stores during 1920–1930's]," *Seikatsugaku Ronsō* 11 (2006): 54–61.
- Kotchemidova, Christina. "Why We Say 'Cheese': Producing the Smile in Snapshot Photography," *Critical Studies in Media Communication* 22, no. 1 (2004): 2–25.
- Kwolek-Folland, Angel. "Gender, the Service Sector, and U.S. Business History," *Business History Review* 81, no. 3 (2007): 429–450.

- Langhamer, Claire. "Feelings, Women and Work in the Long 1950s," *Women's History Review* 26, no. 1 (2017): 77–92.
- Lazzarato, Maurizio. "Immaterial Labor," in Paolo Virno and Michael Hardt (eds.) *Radical Thought in Italy: A Potential Politics*, 133–148. Minneapolis: University of Minnesota Press, 1996.
- Nakanishi, Satoru. "Ryōtaisenkanki Nihon ni okeru Hyakkaten no Keiei Senryaku [Department stores' management strategies in interwar Japan]," *Japan Business History Review* 47, no. 3 (2012): 3–31.
- Oksala, Johanna. "Affective Labor and Feminist Politics." Signs 41, no. 2 (2016): 281-303.
- Osaka City Social Affairs Department. *Hyakkaten to Shō-tenin* [Department stores and storeclerks], Osaka: Self-published, 1925. Itoi Bunko Collection.
- Osaka Employment Office. *Hyakkaten Shō-tenin no Tekisei nitsuite* [Aptitude for department store clerks], Osaka: Self-published, 1931. Itoi Bunko Collection.
- Peat, Alexandra, and Emily Ridge. "Introduction: Imagining and Reimagining Emotional Labour," Women: A Cultural Review 34, no. 4 (2023): 259–270.
- Plamper, Jan, William Reddy, Barbara Rosenwein, and Peter Stearns. "The History of Emotions: An Interview with William Reddy, Barbara Rosenwein, and Peter Stearns," *History and Theory* 49, no. 2 (2010): 237–265.
- Reckwitz, Andreas. "Affective Spaces: A Praxeological Outlook," *Rethinking History: Journal of Theory and Practice* 16, no. 2 (2012): 241–258.
- Reddy, William M. "Against Constructionism: The Historical Ethnography of Emotions," *Current Anthropology* 38, no. 3 (1997): 327–351.
- Schroeder, Fred E. H. "Say Cheese! The Revolution in the Aesthetics of Smiles," *Journal of Popular Culture*, 32, no. 2 (1998): 103–145.
- Shizuoka City Employment Office. *Kyūshoku Fujin no Kankyō Chōsa* [A report on conditions for women seeking for employment], Shizuoka: Self-published, n.d. Itoi Bunko Collection.
- Social Education Society, Ministry of Interior. *Shokugyō Fujin ni Kansuru Chōsa* [A report on working women], Tokyo: Self-published, 1925. Itoi Bunko Collection.
- Susman, Wallen I, "'Personality' and the Making of Twentieth-Century Culture." In *New Directions in American Intellectual History*, edited by John Higham and Paul K. Conkin, 212–226, Baltimore, MD: Johns Hopkins University Press, 1979.
- Sutton, Denise Hardesty. "Marketing Love: Romance Publishers Mills & Boon and Harlequin Enterprises, 1930–1990," *Enterprise & Society* 23, no. 3 (2022): 680–710.
- Tamari, Tomoko. "Nihon ni okeru Hyakkaten no Shakai-Bunka-teki Kinō to Jendā Aidentiti no Keisei [The socio-cultural role of department stores and the formation of gender-identity in Japan]," *Journal of Cultural Economics* 2, no. 2 (2000): 71–84.
- Taniuchi, Masayuki. "Senzen Ōsaka no Depāto Gāru: Hyakkaten no Sutoa Imēji [Department store girls in prewar Osaka: The image of department stores]," *Review of Osaka University of Commerce* 183 (2017): 63–74
- Tipton, Elise K. "Moving Up and Out: The 'Shop Girl' in Interwar Japan," In Freeman, Miller, and Yano, *Modern Girl*, 21–40.
- Tokyo Regional Employment Office. *Shokugyō no Kaisetsu Oyobi Tekisei: Hyakkatenn and Ginkō* [A vocational guide: Department stores and banks], Tokyo: Self-published, 1931. Itoi Bunko Collection.
- Tokyo City Employment Office for Women and Youth. *Hyakkatenin no Hanashi* [A story about department store employees], Tokyo: Self-published, c. 1930. Itoi Bunko Collection.
- Tokyo City Statistics Division. *Shokugyō Fujin no Kyūryō* [Working women's salary], Tokyo: Selfpublished, 1926. Itoi Bunko Collection.
- Tokyo Youth Employment Office. *Hyakkatenin Kibōsha oyobi Shūshokusha Chōsa* [A report on job applicants and current employees at department stores], Tokyo: Self-published, 1928. Itoi Bunko Collection.

Weeks, Kathi. "Life Within and Against Work: Affective Labor, Feminist Critique, and Post-Fordist Politics," *ephemera* 7, no. 1 (2007): 233–249.

Weinbaum, Alys Eve, Lynn M. Thomas, Priti Ramamurthy, Uta G. Poiger, Madeleine Y. Dong, and Tani E. Barlow. "The Modern Girl as Heuristic Device: Collaboration, Connective Comparison, Multidirectional Citation," in Weinbaum, Thomas, Ramamurthy, Poiger, Dong, and Barlow, *The Modern Girl Around the World*, 1–24.

Whorrall-Campbell, Grace. "Emotions and Sexuality at Work: Lyons Corner Houses, c. 1920–50," In Arnold-Forster and Alison Moulds, *Feelings and Work in Modern History*, 19–36.

Wilk, Daniel Levinson. "The Red Cap's Gift: How Tipping Tempers the Rational Power of Money," Enterprise & Society 16, no. 1 (2015): 5–50.

Yamada, Hiroyuki. "Senzen ni okeru Chūto Kyōin Shakai no Kaisō-sei: Gakureki ni yoru Kyūyo no Kakusa wo Chūshintoshite [The social stratification of middle-school teachers in the pre-war era: Wage disparities based on an educational background]," *Journal of Educational Sociology* 50 (1992): 308–324.

Yoshimi, Shunya. "Kindai Kūkan toshiteno Hyakkaten [Department stores as modern space]," in Shunya Yoshimi (ed.) *Toshi no Kūkan, Toshi no Shintai* [*Urban space, urban body*], 137–163. Tokyo: Keiso Shobou, 1996.

# Newspapers and Magazines

Asahi Shimbun
Fujin Gahō
Japan Department Store Association Bulletin
Mainichi Shimbun
Mitsukoshi
Nihon Hyakkaten Sōran
Nihon no Kanmon
Ryōri no Tomo
Shōgyō-kai
Shōten-kai
Sunday Mainichi
Tōyō Fujin Gahō
Yomiuri Shimbun

# **Archives**

Ajinomoto Dietary Culture Library, Tokyo Ikeda Bunko Library, Hankyu Culture Foundation, Osaka Itoi Bunko Collection, Institute of Social Science, University of Tokyo, Tokyo Japan Archives (online), https://jaa2100.org/index.html

Cite this article: Hisano, Ai. "Working Like Goldfish: Emotional Labor and the Creation of Modern Consumer Culture in Japan, 1900s–1930s." *Enterprise & Society* (2025): 1–28.